<u>City of Keene</u> New Hampshire

ENERGY & CLIMATE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES

Friday, March 6, 2020

8:00 AM

2nd Floor Committee Room, City Hall

Members Present:

Ann Shedd, Chair Peter Hansel, Vice Chair Terry Clark, Councilor

Jake Pipp
Ken Dooley
Cary Gaunt
Andrew Dey
Zack Luse
Meaghan Rafferty
Paul Roth, Alternate

Members Not Present:

Anna Schierioth Rod Bouchard **Staff Present:**

Rhett Lamb, ACM/Community Development

Director

Mari Brunner, Planner Morgan Urquia, City Intern Thomas Mullins, City Attorney

Corinne Marcou, Community Development

Department

Guests Present:

Marge Shepardson

Raleigh Ormerod, City Council Dee Robbins, Clean Energy Team

Scott Maslansky, CDFA

1. Call to Order and Roll Call

Chair Shedd called the meeting to order at 8:02 AM.

2. Approval of February 5, 2020 Meeting Minutes

Vice Chair Hansel moved to accept the February 5 minutes, Councilor Clark seconded and the motion was passed unanimously.

3. Introduction of New Members

New member Ms. Meaghan Rafferty and alternate member Mr. Paul Roth introduced themselves to the committee.

4. Committee Rules of Procedure

The City Attorney, Mr. Mullins, introduced himself to discuss the rules of procedure for the committee. He stated that ECC is not a private body and there are certain rules that pertain to a public body that differ from those of private organizations. He said the City has a hierarchy of Boards and Commissions; one on the legislative side of the house and the other on the quasi-judicial side. He explained that, for example, the Zoning Board of Adjustment is the most quasi-judicial body and is charged with applying laws and their decisions can end up on the Superior Court. Alternatively, ECC sits on the legislative side of the house and was created by City Council; he explained that the ECC is a legislative body with smaller risk factors.

Mr. Mullins stated that is important for ECC members to follow the rules of procedure set forth by the State statute (RSA-91A- "The Right to Know Law"). He explained that under this law, members of the public are permitted to enter into committee meetings and videotape them if they would like to. He said the rules of procedure have been standardized so that everyone is on the same page under the statute.

Mr. Mullins stated that the rules and procedures document provides a roadmap for Boards and Committees to follow. He brought up a number of specific items; for example, the minute taker provides a record for the City Clerk and are generally familiar with parliamentary procedures; a motion is required for specific actions taken as well as an indication of the vote; there must be a quorum in order to operate, for example, there must be at least six people present at ECC's meetings in order to have a meeting. If there is no quorum, the minute taker will leave after 15 minutes. He said it is not okay to get together and talk about matters pertaining to the body in person or via email, outside a noticed meeting. Mr. Mullins stated that casual meetings together may potentially violate the statute if quorum is achieved and committee matters are discussed; therefore, the rules and procedural guidelines must be strictly followed to avoid these situations.

Mr. Mullins stated that the creation of subcommittees is allowed, however, a subcommittee represents an entity that provides advice to the larger body and are themselves public bodies, therefore, it is important that committee members understand the specific charge of the subcommittee. For example, members of a subcommittee must convene in a public place and are subject to the same rules as larger bodies. He stated for example, if the task is for an individual or two to conduct research and bring that information back to the body, it should be clear that those individuals are solely collecting information and are not responsible for synthesizing the information.

Vice Chair Hansel asked if there is a difference between a subcommittee and a work group. Mr. Mullins replied that the difference is dependent on whether or not the task includes a synthesis; a work group is solely presenting information to the larger body that they have gathered and have not distilled that information or offered any advice. Ms. Brunner asked for clarification about whether it is permissible for outreach sub-groups to get together to table community events and Mr. Mullins said that it acceptable as a work group.

Mr. Mullins stated that he would like ECC members to adopt the rules of procedure and provide a signed copy back to the City.

Councilor Clark moved that they adopt the rules of procedure, Mr. Roth seconded, and the motion passed unanimously.

5. Energy Plan

a. Community Survey – KSC Energy Cost Project

Ms. Brunner directed members to a flyer explaining the Keene State College (KSC) Energy Cost project on page 16 of the agenda packet. She said she and Chair Shedd had previously met with two college students in September who were interested in doing an energy project in Keene; since that time, students independently developed an energy project in coordination with Dr. Tom Webler from KSC to understand how energy costs affect Keene Residents and, as part of that project, they created a community survey. She said that the students informed the City about their work around the same time the City was planning to distribute a survey, so they decided to combine the two surveys into one. She included a link to the survey in the packet and stated that as of last night she had received 35 responses.

Chair Shedd stated that the survey does not take more than five minutes and is fairly straight forward. Ms. Brunner said of the 33 people who took the survey it took them an average of four minutes to complete. She said the more responses that they can get the better as they want to understand how energy costs affect residents. The college students intend to collect surveys while tabling at Keene Housing. She encouraged members to take the survey as well as share it to reach more people in the community. She said that the students need to analyze the results and prepare a poster presentation for mid-April. Vice Chair Hansel asked how the students are distributing the survey currently. Ms. Brunner said there is a QR code for printed flyers that students will use to collect the results electronically. Chair Shedd asked what happens with limited access to internet. Ms. Brunner replied that the challenge with paper distribution is that the responses will need to be manually entered by someone; however, Survey Monkey can accept surveys offline and then it combines online and offline results.

b. Focus Group De-brief

Ms. Brunner said she shared the notes from the two focus groups in the meeting packet. She said the focus group on February 13 was for Institutions, which includes larger, nonprofit-type campuses with multiple buildings. She said these included Hillside Village, KSC, Keene Housing, the School District, Antioch University New England, the City of Keene, Cheshire Medical Center and the Energy and Climate Committee. Chair Shedd asked for member feedback on the focus groups. Vice Chair Hansel stated that he was very impressed by the level of interest and engagement in the focus groups, he said people were well-informed and had established their own goals for their organizations and relevant processes. Chair Shedd stated that the Business and Institutional focus groups are using diverse data tracking tools so one of the questions moving forward for the City's Energy Plan is how to collate the

information from the various sectors, which will be a whole project in and of itself. She said data tracking itself can change behavior.

Chair Shedd stated that the one issue that emerged is education and how they plan to get information out to all of the sectors that the Energy plan will impact. Vice Chair Hansel said the Institutional sector included large organizations, however, the Business sector could have been more represented by smaller businesses, for example, the owner of Elm Street market was represented as a smaller-scale business. He said moving forward they should be conscious of the fact that these focus groups are mostly getting input from larger business players and not the smaller ones.

Ms. Brunner stated that the results of the focus groups have not yet been shared with Cadmus, the energy planning consultant. She said the businesses represented in the Business sector focus group were: Bensonwood, Elm Street market, C&S Wholesale Grocers, Marken Imaje, Green Energy Options, Hannah Grimes, Filtrine, Monadnock Food Co-Op, and the Monadnock Economic Development Corporation (MEDC) who works with all of the downtown businesses. She stated that they will be following up with a small business survey effort. She said Beth Wood, the Keene Downtown Coordinator who works for MEDC, sends out a newsletter every month, which included a survey link but they still have not received enough responses.

Chair Shedd said that the student survey is up on the City website and Ms. Brunner stated that she will double check if the business survey is posted on the City website as well. Ms. Brunner stated that if members of the committee have business contacts, or are business owners themselves, and want to share the business survey she will send the link out to members. Chair Shedd stated that receiving responses from different scale businesses would be helpful as the data from Eversource suggests that there are almost two thousand commercial accounts in the City of Keene.

c. Electricity Sector - Evaluation Criteria & Strategy Prioritization

Ms. Brunner stated that she included a memo on page 30 of the packet to introduce the evaluation criteria for strategy prioritization from Cadmus. She said the memo regards one of the items in Cadmus' scope of work which is to identify a list of potential strategies to evaluate those strategies and prioritize them. She said Cadmus is looking to hear from ECC what their top five or six strategies are so that they can conduct an analysis of those strategies and provide the City with a final report. She said to achieve that, they worked with City staff to identify evaluation criteria to use as a tool to help choose the top 5-6 strategies. The evaluation criteria are included in the memo dated March 2, 2020 on page 30 of the packet:

<u>Scale of Impact</u>- Ms. Brunner stated that this evaluation criteria is focused on the ability to help reach the goal of renewable electricity supply for the City. Chair Shedd noted that they still must define what renewable energy is. Ms. Brunner replied that the definition is a work in progress, however, the committee and the public have provided a lot of information about what they consider to be renewable. Ms. Brunner

said they will hold another workshop in April and they can propose coming up with another definition then, however, there has been enough consensus that renewable energy represents clean energy that is not harmful to the environment.

Local impacts- Ms. Brunner stated that renewable energy can include local energy as well as energy purchased somewhere else and this item includes promoting the development of local energy systems (in both the City and the surrounding region). Councilor Clark added that the Southwest Region Planning Commission (SWRPC) area is the best geographic area to include because it communities that are considered part of the Monadnock Region that aren't in Cheshire County, such as Peterborough. Mr. Roth stated that it is important to define the focus of the region. Chair Shedd agreed that for example, Marlborough, is very tied into Keene and the hydro facility is located there. Ms. Brunner agreed that the energy grid is much larger than NH so there may be degrees of scale, however, this criteria would rank a strategy that increases renewable generation within the New England grid over energy generated in Texas or Nebraska, or energy derived from the Monadnock region over energy coming from Rhode Island. Vice Chair Hansel asked how they will determine where the energy comes from on the grid and Ms. Brunner replied that there are maps that show electricity markets that are a bit abstract, however, the general idea here is that they would prioritize strategies that promote the development of renewable energy resources closer to Keene. Councilor Clark asked if that includes microgrids and Ms. Brunner replied that if the strategy were to form a microgrid to create energy resilience in the City, that particular strategy would rank high under local impacts criteria and represents a good example of how this criteria could be applied.

<u>Local environmental and social goals</u>- Ms. Brunner stated that this strategy focuses on the extent to which a strategy would contribute to local job growth and the extent to which a strategy would contribute to greenhouse gas emissions. She asked if members had questions. Chair Shedd said perhaps they should focus not only on job growth but also a recognition that there will be a certain number of job losses in the fossil fuel industry and include this impact on the job force.

Inclusion and social equity- Ms. Brunner stated that this strategy emphasizes the extent to which a strategy is expected to be affordable and accessible by individuals from all income levels, and distributed evenly and equitably. She said that when the Resolution was adopted there was a preamble that included language around ensuring social equity in the goals, as well as several of the community energy discussions. Vice Chair Hansel stated that this item may be difficult to quantify or evaluate. Ms. Brunner replied that Cadmus ranked each strategy as low, medium or high and one of the things she wanted to discuss with the committee today was whether they want to use this evaluation criteria for strategies in the thermal and transportations sectors as well, however, these strategies are largely meant to be used for a qualitative analysis.

<u>Feasibility</u>-Ms. Brunner stated that this item looks at the ability of the City to implement this strategy from both a cost and technical feasibility perspective. She said if it a strategy is brand new, complicated or expensive it might not be technically

or financially feasible. She said "feasibility" includes evaluation of strategies to make sure the goals are reasonable and attainable.

Ms. Brunner stated that the table that was attached to the memo on page 31 lists all of the strategies Cadmus has proposed specifically for the electricity sector. She said for each strategy they provide a brief description of targeted impacts, for example, establishing a Community Choice Aggregation program for municipalities, businesses and residents in the City of Keene. She stated that they went through each of the five criteria and ranked them as high, medium or low and provided an estimated timelines within the ten-year timeframe to show the time it would take to implement a strategy.

Chair Shedd stated that last month they had information in the packet about potential strategies and this grid does not include energy efficiency. Ms. Brunner replied that Cadmus is not looking at energy efficiency; they were hired to help the City identify the top 5-6 strategies that the City could pursue to achieve 100% renewable energy for the electricity sector. However, that does not meant that energy efficiency won't be in the plan – the consultant's report is only a portion of what will be included in the plan. Chair Shedd replied that energy efficiency represents a part of overall energy goals and it would be an oversight to not include that and Ms. Brunner replied that is true; however, the consultant is not focusing on that. She said that items not included on the list will be inserted by City staff after as the scope of the consultants' work was looking at renewable energy and not energy efficiency strategies. Chair Shedd said as the plan develops, the City needs to determine how to address the demand side of the equation. Ms. Brunner said that staff created a handout for this meeting which includes strategies and action items for all three sectors, and this list includes energy efficiency-related strategies. However, the consultant is not working on energy efficiency as their contract is specific to renewable energy strategies for the electricity sector. Chair Shedd emphasized that lowering the demand changes the denominator of the equation of what is their percent renewable and that cannot be stressed enough and is a huge piece of what the strategies need to be and relate to what the City can do to impact the community scale in terms of both code regulations, incentives and other programs. She said she wants to keep that front and center in all of their discussions. Ms. Brunner agreed that the intent is to have energy efficiency be a core strategy of the plan, and reiterated that the list included in the packet is a list generated by the consultant specific to renewable energy strategies for the electricity sector, and does not include energy efficiency.

Ms. Brunner stated that the table attached was provided by the consultant and is specific to increasing renewable energy in the electricity sector. She said they were looking at switching to renewable sources of energy and not reduction in energy usage.

Vice Chair Hansel said the five areas are not ranked or weighted in any way, however, assuming they are all ranked equally, he did an analysis of the high, medium and low priorities and noted that some of the categories were difficult to

categorize. Ms. Brunner stated that the City did help with coming up with a numerical evaluation but they thought the numbers they derived were arbitrary and instead chose to use the categorization of high, medium and low and have a discussion around those strategies. Vice Chair Hansel stated that he did the analysis and came up with some surprising things. He said the EDPA (energy development purchasing agreement) came up high from municipality and not for business and residential; he said purchasing RECs was also high for municipal but not very high for residents or businesses. He stated some strategies came out high for all categories and it was an interesting exercise. Ms. Brunner said that staff is also thinking about what strategies to select and as they were going through the list, they found many of the strategies were mostly geared towards the municipality, which represents a small percentage of overall electricity use.

Vice Chair Hansel said the community-shared solar projects came out higher than he expected, however, he does not know if there are any good examples of these projects in NH and whether or not there are any impediments to their implementation. Members of public pointed to the Monadnock Food Co-op's community solar project and Vice Chair Hansel said that is a different model. He stated that if a resident or business does not have suitable roof they can become part of a project that is different than the co-op's model. Ms. Brunner said it is called group net metering and it is enabled in NH but it is not the friendliest option as there are some barriers to it in NH, however, with the SB-165 bill that passed last year the barriers are lowered for group net-metered solar projects for low income populations. Chair Shedd said the bill required each utility to do three to four projects for low-income residents per year but she is not sure if any of those are underway yet. Vice Chair Hansel said that makes sense as that group net-metering enables everyone to participate whether you have a good site, have a high income or are a business or resident.

Mr. Pipp stated that it is important to put a forecast on the plan also as there may be new bills that pass that currently may not be feasible but will become more accessible in the future. Ms. Brunner stated that there are a lot of strategies on the table and they are difficult to go through. She proposed members split up into three groups to work through each of the sectors and come back to the larger group with recommendations for the top strategies. She said she reorganized the categories do make them a little easier to understand. She asked if the committee would prefer to break out into smaller groups. Councilor Clark suggested that in the interest of time that they remain as a large group for discussion.

Chair Shedd noted that the data Eversource provided of Keene's electricity use by sector for 2018 showed there were a total of 12,500 accounts: about 2,000 in the commercial sector and 10,000 in the residential sector; however commercial sector accounted for about 2/3 of total electrical use. She stated that in terms of total impact of consumption, the commercial sector will be more represented, so they may need to give more consideration to the residential sector for the social and environmental goals.

Ms. Brunner stated that the handout includes all the same strategies in the table with the goal at top, with strategies and action items that fall under each strategy underneath. She said some of the strategies came from the consultants and some she added herself.

Goal: That 100% of all electricity consumed in the City will come from renewable energy sources by 2030.

1. Reduce electricity use for buildings in all sectors

1.1 - Adopt a Mandatory Benchmarking Ordinance

1.2 -Adopt a Voluntary Benchmarking Policy

Ms. Brunner stated that a potential strategy could be to require building owners of certain sizes or in certain districts to report their energy use to the City. She said this could be done as a mandatory or a voluntary benchmarking policy. However, voluntary policies do not result in as much compliance. Vice Chair Hansel said it would be easy to cut electricity if all businesses went out of business, and there needs to be a relationship between electricity use and business activity, for example, relative to square feet or production hours, to encourage businesses to grow and comply with benchmarking reporting. Ms. Brunner said the City would have to look into whether or not there would be a requirement to reduce energy use over time. She stated that the idea behind benchmarking policy is that by asking people to report energy use it will automatically get people thinking about ways in which they can reduce their energy use. Ms. Brunner stated that South Portland, Maine implemented a benchmarking policy that was tied to an economic incentive zoning district and as part of the tax incentives they require businesses over a certain size to report their energy use to the City and the City makes that information public so that people can see how energy is being used and hopefully see a reduction. Mr. Luse stated that investing in smart meters could reduce the burden of reporting and could be useful. Ms. Brunner said if the City were to implement some sort of community choice aggregation program, over time they could switch over to smart meters and that would be an excellent data source for understanding energy use for electricity. However, it will always be more challenging to get heating and cooling data because there is no corollary to the electric grid for thermal energy. Chair Shedd said that one of the transitions that could happen is for heating/cooling to come from electricity and that could help roll some of the thermal usage into the electrical data.

1.3- Partner with NHSaves Program to enhance public outreach and education.

Ms. Brunner said one strategy is to partner with NH Saves program. She said one idea is to have somebody on site in Keene to do direct outreach to local businesses and residents to help individuals become aware of the incentives through NH Saves. Chair Shedd stated that the Monadnock Sustainability Hub is in conversations about how to bring that program to the region. She suggested combining 1.3 with 1.6, with NH Saves becoming a subset of 1.6. Ms. Brunner

said it may be helpful to get through what all of the strategies are before going into those specifics. Chair Shedd proposed that they cluster some of the strategies in the interest of time. Ms. Brunner agreed and said that if they break the strategies up they can work through what each strategy represents and combine them in the interest of time.

1.4- Re-establish ECOvation Hub

Ms. Brunner said that the idea of re-starting the ECOvation Hub came out of the Institution Focus group. She said the initiative was started but then plateaued and one of the strategies could include reinvigorating the ECOvation Hub in order to help train and increase the scope skills for renewable energy technologies. Mr. Dey stated that he attended an event in Brattleboro and was informed that the ECOvation Hub work is now closed because not much had happened. He stated that stablishing connections between institutions was one of the only valuable outputs of that work.

1.5- Consider adopting a local amendment to the 2015 State Energy Code, or explore adopting a green code such as the International Green Construction Code. Ms. Brunner stated that this strategy is related to the energy code and came out of the Business focus group. She said recently the state moved to the 2015 energy code which they are currently under and municipalities can adopt specific local amendments to the code through a process, but cannot adopt a whole new energy code. She said another option is in addition to the 2015 state energy code, they can adopt a green code like the international green construction code which would require new developers in Keene to follow both codes. Ms. Brunner stated that is an option the City could explore and they have already adopted an incentive district called SEED which incentivized new construction to meet LEED standards. Ms. Brunner said the re-zoning is specific to the zoning chapter and land use regulations but this would be related to state building codes. She said there has been discussion about whether or not to include incentives in zoning for green buildings, however, she is not sure where that discussion is at right now. Mr. Lamb stated that the SEED district overlaps with the changing zoning districts, however, they aim to continue the intent of the SEED district as originally conceived and adopted but how that will happen is not entirely clear yet. Ms. Brunner stated that this strategy would be separate from the land use code updates.

Mr. Maslansky noted that at the state level there is a New Hampshire energy code collaborative; their main focus originally was to create a roadmap to compliance for the 2009 code but now that the 2015 code is here, they are reevaluating what the direction should be, whether it is enforcement and compliance, focus on education and training, or a code that municipalities could implement. He asked committee members if there is any area of focus that they would like more information or help they are at the stage of focusing on what elements to move forward with. Chair Shedd said initiatives like that would impact the feasibility

ranking of programs as the City would not have to implement these program all on their own. Mr. Lamb said that there are elements from the 2015 code that are worse from an energy and conservation standpoint than the 2009 code. One of those is the solar on rooftops on smaller buildings. He said they should be promoting the potential for influencing changes at the state level or looking into amendments that might remove some of the current barriers to solar on roofs. Mr. Dey said that his understanding is that the version of the 2015 codes adopted at the state level preserved some of the green energy code that weakened the 2015 code so if this is a direction to be pursued one thing to look at is what elements of the green energy code were not included in the version that was adopted by the state.

1.6 Provide education and information/resource-sharing to increase awareness and understanding of energy efficiency and efficient building design, including benefits, available incentives/programs, etc.

Ms. Brunner stated that this strategy is focused on promoting education, resource sharing, raising awareness and doing outreach. She stated that the education and outreach strategy has been identified as high priority by all of the focus groups. She said Ms. Rheannon Demond from Bensonwood talked about the need to educate people about the benefits of the more efficient energy code because it could increase upfront costs for developers and there has been pushback from that community. She suggested that education could focus on the offsets of operating costs of the building, as well as co-benefits like increased air quality and impacts on health. Ms. Brunner said this is a broader, more general strategy to think about ways to increase education awareness and outreach. She proposed that they combine 1.6 and 1.3 into one as Chair Shedd suggested.

Ms. Brunner asked members to go through each of the five strategies and pick the top one or two. Mr. Luse stated that prioritizing reducing energy would be a higher level priority before renewable energy. Ms. Brunner noted that at the last meeting they went through higher level strategies, reduce electricity use, increase renewable energy usage and storage, and procure renewable energy for the remaining energy demand and they added advocacy; all those strategies will be in the plan, however, this exercise today is to help narrow down which strategies to prioritize underneath each of those higher level strategies. Ms. Brunner stated that the pathway to renewable energy she conceived was to first reduce energy use, generate as much local energy as possible and then procure the remaining energy from sources outside of the area while simultaneously advocating for policies at the state and federal level to help achieve those goals. Chair Shedd agreed that community aggregated power may happen before some of the other goals and it takes time to lay down the groundwork for renewable energy so the order of the numbers may change. Mr. Maslansky said there is a lot of money in the pot to be used so trying to partner with utilities to do as much efficiency as possible makes a lot of sense; however, one of the biggest missing pieces from that is the thermal

measures. He said there is an advocacy piece to get utilities to support thermal and the incentives are there now, for example, the tax credit.

Ms. Brunner asked members how they would rank the top 1-2 priorities for the five strategies. She said this very short timeframe so leveraging programs and incentives that are already available makes sense while also keeping in mind the other goals.

Vice Chair Hansel said the strategy that stood out in all categories was 1.3 and 1.6 (partnering and educating). He said the lowest priority was 1.4 (reestablishing the ECOvation Hub work).

Mr. Luse agreed that the education piece and incentives are high priorities. Mr. Roth said the benchmarking also dovetails well with the education and advocacy strategies. Mr. Pipp agreed with picking either 1.1 or 1.2.

2.6 Offer non-financial incentive programs for residents and businesses

Ms. Brunner stated that the City used to run the 10% Challenge which was a competition in the community to recognize one organization/company each year as the "Green Business of the Year." Chair Shedd said ECC used to be involved in that selection process but it took a lot of volunteer work and time and may not be worth the effort. Vice Chair Hansel added that some winners were located outside of Keene as well.

2.7 Offer financial incentive programs to incentivize renewable energy for residents and businesses

Ms. Brunner said this strategy could include local tax rebates for renewable energy installations and other incentives to help lower the financial barriers to renewable energy. Chair Shedd noted that Keene already has tax exemptions for renewable energy.

2.8. Reduce permitting, zoning and inspection barriers to renewable energy

Ms. Brunner stated that this strategy could include streamlining the permitting process, eliminating redundancies from inspection protocols, etc.

2.9 Lease property

Ms. Brunner stated that this strategy could involve the City offering their property for developers and utilities to host renewable energy projects.

2.10 Community/ Shared Solar Projects

Ms. Brunner stated that there are logistical barriers to group net metering in NH, however, this could be something to look into for low income populations due to the SB-165 bill that passed. She said the barrier for group metering is based on the administrative burden of distribution and requires an LLC or legal entity to handle it and is very challenging for most populations, however, they eliminated that hurdle for low income communities with SB-165.

2.11 Revolving Investment Program

Ms. Brunner stated that this strategy could include the City establishing a revolving fund where proceeds from existing renewable energy projects are reinvested into new projects.

- 2.12 Partner with a local bank to offer a solar loan program
- **2.13** Work with the utility Eversource on providing potential incentives for renewable energy installations or energy storage
- **2.14** Provide education and information resource-sharing to increase awareness and understanding of renewable energy technologies.

Ms. Brunner asked for committee member feedback on this group. Green Mountain Power in Vermont is getting the Tesla power wall installed as a benefit for homeowners. Chair Shedd said they found there are problems with the battery storage system in Maplewood.

The group decided that working on a pilot program for energy storage is a top priority for members. Ms. Brunner said 2.2 "Onsite Generation - Direct Ownership" and 2.3 "Onsite Generation - Third Party Owned Generation" would be geared towards the municipality only. However, the majority of electricity usage is from the commercial sector, so 2.9 would allow the City to lease land for other large energy users (large commercial users, large institutions, etc.). She noted that there is a cap on net metering projects, right now it is 1 megawatt on individual projects, however there is a bill that would raise the cap for public entities within the same jurisdictional boundary. Ms. Brunner said the energy produced by that system can benefit other public entities but not anyone else. She said there is another bill that would raise the net metering cap for everyone to 5 megawatts. Mr. Luse asked if a net-metered project could sell energy to a CCA. Chair Shedd said there is a large commercial-scale solar farm in Fitzwilliam and they will sell it to the grid and not to off-takers. Ms. Brunner said the commercial scale is very different and the net metering is a specific set-up that has a different rate for reimbursement than commercial-scale solar projects.

Mr. Lamb stated that SB-1402 makes a compromise while SB-1218 removes the cap for everyone and the legislative process is ongoing. He said the benefit for SB-1218 is that it is raising the cap for everyone.

Vice Chair Hansel stated that action item 2.13 for the electricity sector – working with the utility to provide a pilot program for renewable energy and/or storage – would have the highest scale of impact. Both Vice Chair Hansel and Chair Shedd ranked 2.13 as the highest; energy efficiency and renewable storage programs will be very much a part of the transition. Action item 2.11 (Revolving Investment Program) and 2.12 (Partner with a local bank to offer a solar loan program) relate to providing financial resources to help make projects more feasible. Action item 2.4 (Adopt/establish local renewable energy requirements) and 2.5 (Adopt Solar Ready Guidelines) apply to new construction.

Councilor Clark stated that 2.4 and 2.5 are the most important as the players who are not involved need to be brought into this process. He said many of the codes and regulations are adopted from zoning codes, building and fire codes are driven by a national process, and they are adopted by the state and handed down by cities and towns so they need to make amendments for Keene. He said zoning is locally defined. Mr. Roth said it is better to do on a state level rather than a local level. With regards to the international green construction code (IGCC), the City could choose to adopt the IGCC and then that would apply in addition to all of the other building codes. It would potentially hold new construction to a higher standard than just the energy code on its own would. Chair Shedd asked what the pace of new construction is, and Ms. Brunner replied that the vast majority of energy use will come from existing building stock. Mr. Lamb said that the idea of making new buildings solar ready can be done through the code even if existing buildings represent the majority of installations.

The group discussed the top action items based on the discussion so far, which include the utility pilot program (2.13); some sort of revolving loan program (2.11/2.12); education (1.6/2.14); onsite generation (2.2 & 2.3); adopting solar requirements or guidelines (2.4 & 2.5); reduce permitting, zoning and inspection barriers to renewable energy (2.8); and a benchmarking ordinance (1.1). The group noted that the top items appear to be action item 2.13; 2.11 and 2.12 can be combined; 2.14 education; 2.2 and 2.3 onsite generation; 2.4 and 2.5 solar energy requirements and zoning permitting and inspection barriers.

The group discussed the possibility of a revolving loan program, which could be geared towards specific businesses and residents that cannot finance the program themselves; example is Milwaukee Shines. Mr. Maslansky, who works for the CDFA, noted that Keene Housing borrowed money from Keene Downtown Development Corporation to complete energy efficiency and renewable energy projects. The City should be aware of loan programs that already exist and help to promote them to local businesses and institutions.

The group continued and discussed the action items listed under strategy 3 for the electricity sector - Procure renewable energy to meet remaining electricity demand. Ms. Brunner said that action item 3.1 (Establish a Community Choice Aggregation Program) has already been discussed at length by this committee, so in the interest of time, she is not going to go over it again but can answer questions. Action item 3.2 (Virtual Power Purchase Agreements - VPPAs) is a way for the City to support and help finance specific

renewable energy projects. To do this, the City would enter into a long-term fixed price contract for renewable energy from a specific project. The renewable energy system developer sells the energy, and the City gets the benefit of the RECs associated with the energy sold this way. VPPAs incentivize new renewable energy capacity. For example, the Town of Hanover is considering a VPPA to help support wind energy development for a specific project in New England. VPPAs can be integrated into a CCA program to share the benefits with residents, business owners, and others.

Action item 3.3 (Encourage residents and businesses to purchase RECs or enter into competitive supply agreements) may be incompatible with 3.1 because anyone who is already on a competitive energy supply would not be brought into a CCA program by default.

Chair Shedd voted for 3.1 and Ms. Brunner asked if they would be interested in learning more about virtual purchasing power agreements, members replied that they would like to learn more. Vic Chair Hansel agreed that members of ECC should understand this better for purposes of the energy plan.

The group decided on the top six strategies for Cadmus to research further, as follows:

- 1. Establish a Community Choice Aggregation Program (3.1)
- 2. Virtual Power Purchase Agreements by City (3.2)
- 3. Work with the utility to develop a pilot incentive program for renewable energy or storage (2.13)
- 4. Partner with a local financial institution to offer a solar loan or revolving loan program (combination of 2.11 and 2.12)
- 5. Adopt a Mandatory Benchmarking Ordinance (1.1)
- 6. Adopt Solar Ready Guidelines (2.5)

Ms. Brunner thanked the group for getting through the Electricity Sector, and noted that there was not time to go through the Thermal and Transportation sectors as a group at this meeting. She asked committee members to read the handout and rank the strategies for these two sectors before the April meeting. She noted that she accidentally left out electric school bus idea under Transportation; she will add that and send the handout to board members by email.

e. Planning for Community Forum #2

Ms. Urquia is organizing a group of people to work on the planning for a second community forum for the energy plan that would be held in mid to late April in the same time frame as the Monadnock Earth Festival. She said the first planning meeting will be March 17 as a work group. Ms. Urquia will also help compile baseline data for both Thermal and Transportation sectors.

6. Upcoming Dates of Interest

a. **Sat. March 14 – Solarize Monadnock Solar Fair**—City Council voted in support of the solarize campaign; campaign will take place at Bensonwood and is open to the public.

There will be solar installers present to answer questions, information about energy efficiency and weatherization programs, and one food truck – Pit Stop Barbecue.

- b. **Mon. March 23 NHSaves Button-Up Workshop-** Ms. Brunner noted there is a flyer in the packet with more information. This workshop is scheduled to take place at the Keene Public Library the evening of March 23rd, which is a Monday.
- c. Thu. April 2 Cadmus Presentations (lunchtime and City Council meeting)
 Cadmus consultant will present to City Council to discuss their work products and electricity baseline and a strategy analysis, community presentation will happen during the lunch hour that day from 12-1 pm. She will let committee know about where it will be held. There will be publicity to the public about a location.
- d. Sat. April 25 Green Up Keene
- e. Sat. April 25 Monadnock Earth Festival

7. Carbon Cash-Back Coalition

Chair Shedd stated that the Carbon Cash-Back Coalition is working on a state-level of a carbon pricing model as there is general consensus that carbon pricing will move the needle fastest on greenhouse gas emission reductions. She asked guest, Ms. Shepardson, to provide a brief description of the Carbon Cash-Back Coalition. She stated that there is support around the state; the Coalition developed last fall and put out a resolution in some 36 towns; they are in the the process of being introduced to some City Councils and hope to get up to 200 towns supporting it. She said it is just a resolution and will tell state legislators that cities want them to vote on a carbon bill. She passed out handouts. She stated that over 3,000 economists have signed onto this as a general policy idea as the fastest, most effective way to reduce carbon emissions by forty percent. Ms. Shepardson said that Ms. Gillard will be bringing this to the City Council. For more information, people should visit the website at www.carboncashback.org or contact the local chapter of the Citizen's Climate Lobby .

8. Game of Floods

Ms. Marcou, City staff member, announced that the City is looking to recruit 14-18 people to do a Game of Floods training and she will be reaching out to any members who are interested. She said the training event will likely take place the week of March 24 or April 2 on a Tuesday or Wednesday night. She encouraged interested members to please get in touch with her and noted that it is easier to train individuals with a larger group of participants.

10. Next Meeting: Wednesday, April 1, 2020

Chair Shedd adjourned the meeting at 10:36 AM.

Submitted by, Ayshah Kassamali-Fox, Minute Taker

Reviewed & edited by the Community Development Department Additional edits, Katie Kibler, Clerk's Office